










































   

  Consent Agenda Item 1 
 

 

 
 
 

 

 

President Joe Sonnefeldt called the Special Meeting for the Purpose of Community Forum with the Board of 

Education of March 6, 2017, to order at 7:04 p.m. Board members present: Dennis Composto, Eileen 

Kowalczyk, Joseph Leane, Gerald McCluskey, Karen Nejdl, and Joe Sonnefeldt. Absent: Jennifer Kobus. 

 

President Sonnefeldt welcomed everyone to the meeting. He said the Board has been considering the increase 

of math minutes at Lincoln Middle School since 2011. Students receive 60 minutes of math at Fairview and 

Lions Park Schools and math currently drops to 40 minutes when they get to Lincoln. Our test scores show a 

slight dip in performance in sixth grade math. In 2011, Don Angelaccio, then principal of Lincoln Middle 

School, did a presentation to the Board for increased math minutes to be implemented in 2012. Dr. 

Angelaccio left the district and the idea was put on hold. Following Dr. Angelaccio, Mr. Jason Kaiz was hired 

as principal of Lincoln. Mr. Kaiz also did a presentation to the Board on additional math minutes in 2014. The 

Board wanted to move forward this year but decided not to do so with new leadership at Lincoln. At the 

February 2, 2017, meeting of the Board, Mr. Paul Suminski, principal of Lincoln, did the third presentation on 

additional math minutes. The Board approved the Preliminary Staffing Plan at the February 16, 2017, meeting 

which includes the additional math teachers. The Board decided to hold this meeting for the parents to have 

the opportunity to hear the plan for additional math minutes. 

 

Presentation Regarding Additional Math Minutes at Lincoln Middle School 
 

Mr. Paul Suminski, Principal of Lincoln Middle School, shared his background and involvement with planning 

and working with additional math minutes. He presented a proposed schedule for Lincoln with the addition of 

math minutes. He said the proposed schedule would increase math minutes from 41 to 76 minutes plus 4-minute 

passing time, which is also the length for language arts. Foreign language, broad experience, physical education, 

lunch, science, social studies, and an extra period would be 38 minutes long. He mentioned that social studies 

and science would also have the ability to block or stay traditional. Reduction of classes by three minutes be per 

day totals 14 days of instruction less per year. A tenth period needs to be added for advisory and that would 

reduce the minutes of every class. The time of day for the blocked classes could be rotated so that a student 

would experience the classes at different times of the day. He mentioned that professional development would 

start now to support the staff. Northbrook District 30 has been teaching like this for more than a decade and that 

he and the math teachers are going to visit District 30 on the April 4 institute day and then return to Lincoln to 

debrief. Mr. Suminski said the presentation would be put on Lincoln’s website. He said this is an ongoing work 

in progress and he would continue to work with the teachers. 

 

President Sonnefeldt said the change to additional math minutes will bring opportunities and challenges but the 

Board believes they would be giving students the best educational experience they can. The audience was then 

given the chance to comment on the additional math minutes or ask questions of the Board and Administration. 

There were many questions and comments such as the curriculum, how the longer class time would give students 

more time on math concepts, test scores, preparedness for Prospect High School, how it would affect special 

education students, the decrease of minutes for the other subject areas, professional development and plan time for 

teachers, if classes would be monitored to make sure the time is spent on teaching, and timing of implementing 

the plan. President Sonnefeldt, Superintendent Aumiller, Dr. Susan Woodrow, Assistant Superintendent for 

Curriculum and Instruction, and Mr. Suminski answered the questions. President Sonnefeldt thanked everyone for 

attending. Superintendent Aumiller said the district is lucky to have such good teachers but as good as we are, 

there are some better practices and that we can give children more and be even better. President Sonnefeldt said 

the Board would be available after adjourning the meeting is anyone in the audience wanted to speak with them. 
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Adjournment 
 

There being no further business to come before the Board, President Sonnefeldt entertained a motion to adjourn 

the meeting. Member Nejdl made a motion, seconded by Member Kowalczyk, to adjourn the meeting.  Roll call 

vote resulted as follows 
 

Yes: Composto, Kowalczyk, Leane, McCluskey, Nejdl, Sonnefeldt 

No:  None 

Absent: Kobus Motion carried and the meeting adjourned at 8:16 p.m. 
 

 

 

 

     

Virginia Webster, Secretary   Joe Sonnefeldt, President 
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